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Half Empty or Half Full? 

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, there has been a lot of talk about the new normal that we have 

come to accept and can anticipate for the indefinite future. The natural thing for us to do when we are 

experiencing a loss or serious change from what we are used to is to deny it or dismiss it. We donõt 

want to think about it so we ignore it and say òthis too shall pass,ó or else we refuse to believe that 

things are really that different, or that they will really need to be different going forward.  While such 

wishful thinking might make us feel better, it might also be the equivalent of closing our eyes in hopes 

that somehow by so doing we make ourselves invisible to everyone else.  

No, now is not a time to bury out head in the sand but rather to use our heads to think about how we 

might continue to carry on an effective ministry in the midst of a new normal. Now more than ever, we 

need to remember and be clear on the mission of our church. Our mission is to make mighty 

messengers for Christ, people who believe in Him as their personal Savior from sin, and who represent 

Him well in the world through their Christ-like words, attitudes and actions.  This is more a qualitative 

goal than a quantitative one. Certainly we would like to make as many might messengers for Christ as 

possible (the more the merrier!), but gone is the day when we might evaluate our effectiveness based 

merely on attendance numbers.  

There has been a steady decline in worship attendance in churches all over the world for decades, and 

the pandemic has merely accelerated what has already been happening. When I came to St. Michael in 

1997, our average worship attendance was more or less about the same as what it was at the end of 

2019. But with so many churches declining all around us, just maintaining the statue quo seemed like 

quite an accomplishment. However, since returning to the pews after the stay-at-home orders back in 

June of 2020, our average worship attendance has pretty well been cut in half. At the beginning of the 

21st century, we would often have 400 or more in the sanctuary on a weekend, whereas now itõs about 

200. Of course, we have also added the online option for people to worship via our livestream on 

Facebook or YouTube, or even our TV broadcast on the Public Media Network (albeit with a one week 

delay), but counting the number of worshipers with any certainty seems rather impossible. Maybe 
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someday weõll figure a way to do it, but for now the latest word from the LCMS statistical department is 

simply to continuing counting only those who are physically in the room.    

Personally, I tend to be a òglass half fulló kind of guy, and so Iõm wondering with hope and faith that 

somehow even though our worship attendance numbers are down that our ministry effectiveness is 

not. If again our mission is more qualitative than quantitative, could it be that we are continuing to 

make mighty messengers for Christ of those who may not physically be in the room?  Might we be 

significantly effecting peopleõs lives for the better with what we supply for them online, not only with 

our worship services, but also with our social media, monthly newsletter, and weekly Mailchimp 

communications? Is there high quality one-on-one ministry happening over the telephone and email? 

Are Bible classes and confirmation classes over Zoom still faithfully bringing Godõs Word to bear on 

peopleõs worlds? Like it or not, electronic ministry through our online presence is here to stay, and it 

seems to be working rather well. People are not only getting used to worshiping in their pajamas, but 

really preferring it.  

Iõm not saying that I want things to be the way they are, or that I donõt still long for the good old days. 

But the fact is people are not compelled by complaining. Weõre not going to reach lost people with a 

grumpy woe-is-me attitude. We canõt be a positive force for positive change in peopleõs lives and in our 

society and culture, if weõre all so negative. Now is not a time to feel sorry for ourselves, to circle the 

wagons, and to be judgmental toward 

others as if we are the few, the proud, the 

persecuted church. No, now is a time to 

show the world the truth that Jesus is still 

in charge. He is still the Savior of the world, 

and that no matter how much the world 

changes, He is the same, yesterday, today, 

and forever. As He promised, when we 

declare Him to be the Christ, and when His 

Church is built on that rock solid 

foundation, then the  gates of hell will not 

prevail against it. Godõs people have 

always done the mission that He has given 

us to do throughout history, even and 

especially during times of crisis, war, 

plague, famine, pestilence, you name it. So 

let us lift up our heads for our redemption 

is drawing near, and God is still 

accomplishing His purposes in us and 

through us for the glory of His holy name. 
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EXTRA, EXTRA READ ALL ABOUT IT!  
ST. MICHAEL LUTHERAN SCHOOL IS NOW ENROLLING FOR THE 

2021-2022 SCHOOL YEAR. 

February 2021                                                                                         Final Edition  

 

 

St. Michael Now Enrolling 
Portage, MI 

St. Michael Lutheran School, an outreach 

ministry of St. Michael Lutheran Church, is 

now enrolling students for the 2021-2022 

school year. St. Michael Lutheran School 

and Preschool, the only Christian school in 

Portage, offers Christ-centered, quality 

academic programs for students in 3 -year-

old preschool through 8th grade. In addition, 

St. Michael offers instruction in such classes 

as computer, art, gym, music, band, and 

Spanish, along with after school enrichment 

classes and no-cut sports.  Programs are 

open to all.  Tuition Assistance is available 

for those who qualify.  The school is 

accredited by three different accrediting 

organizations and has a proven record of 

success with academic excellence and Christ 

centered learning.  St. Michael is the most 

affordable option with the greatest diversity 

of programming among area private schools. 

If you would like more information, call 327

-0512, or visit www.stmikeschool.org.  

Principal Johnson would love to share 

information with you and give you a tour.  

Why not consider sending our child to your 

churchôs school and make an investment for 

time and eternity! 

Kindergarten Open House 
Portage, MI 

On Thursday, February 11, St. Michael 

Lutheran School will be hosting a Virtual 

Kindergarten Open House from 6:30 - 7:30 

pm via ZOOM.  This Open House will give 

parents who are interested in learning more 

about our kindergarten program and our 

teacher, Brenda Heintz, the opportunity to 

gain information, ask questions, and see the 

value and benefits of our program.  If you do 

not have children entering kindergarten in 

the fall, perhaps you know of someone who 

is looking for a program that you can share 

this information with. All are welcome!   

 

Christ for Kids Childcare  
Portage, MI 

  Christ for Kids offers Christ-centered 

childcare for children as young as six weeks. 

Programs offer low ratios and are designed 

to promote spiritual, social, emotional and 

cognitive growth in every child.  Christ for 

Kids offers year around, full-time childcare, 

Monday through Friday from 6:30 am ï 6:00 

pm.  Call 327-0512 or 327-4889 to learn more 

about our programs.  

http://www.stmikeschool.org
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LCMS Life Ministry will hold its first-ever virtual life conference March 19ï20. 

Life Ministry Announces Virtual Life Conference 
LCMS Life Ministry will host its first-ever virtual life conference March 19ð20, under the theme 

òMaking Disciples: Valuing Life.ó Registration is open now. 

òThis conference is for everyone,ó explains Life Ministry Director Deaconess Tiffany Manor. òThe 

pandemic constraints have given us an opportunity to share presentations by many experts with 

students of all ages, missionaries, church workers and congregation members who couldnõt make it to 

previous in-person events.ó 

And that includes you! 

Conference sessions will help you explore a distinctly Lutheran understanding of the sanctity of human 

life, specifically as it pertains to: 

Speaking for life in the public square; 

Caring for life in your community; and 

Teaching about human life. 

Hear from theologians and human care advocates, including LCMS President Rev. Dr. Matthew C. 

Harrison, Focus on the Family Vice President of External and Government Relations Timothy Goeglein, 

and Deaconess Manor. 

Explore a variety of life topics for participants of all ages, with your family, congregation or on your own. 

A Spanish track ñ with sessions offered in the language ñ will be available as well. 

òMore than ever we need to be focused on the truth of our triune Godõs value of all human life no 

matter a personõs stage of development or abilities,ó Manor notes. 

Join in: 

Access the conference by livestreaming, watching on-demand videos and engaging with speakers 

through question-and-answer opportunities. 

Register individually, or as groups of 10 for a group registration discount. (Consider gathering a 

group at a local congregation to stream the conference together.) 

To register for the conference or learn more information, visit lcms-life.org. 

https://www.lcms.org/page.redir?target=https%3a%2f%2fwww.lcms-life.org&srcid=135754&srctid=1&erid=7e0c4800-f447-42bb-bf41-8e008965fb15&trid=7e0c4800-f447-42bb-bf41-8e008965fb15
lcms-life.org
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Lutheran Marriage Encounter - Winter 2021 
LEARN HOW TO COMMUNICATE WITH YOUR SPOUSE IN A WHOLE NEW WAY! Register for an 

upcoming VIRTUAL Marriage Encounter experience! 

February 12-14, 2021 

March 12-14, 2021  

You Can Participate Privately from Your Home or Anywhere That Affords You Privacy as a Couple. 

Apply Now / Learn More at GodLovesMarriage.org!  Questions? Contact us 

at info@godlovesmarriage.org  Pre-registration is required to send your encounter materials to you via 

snail mail ð don't miss out! 

There is a new painting 

being displayed near 

our church office 

Iõd like to tell you a little bit 

about the artist. 

Her name is Dorothy and on 

July 1, 2020, she turned 99 

years old. I first met Dorothy 

when Bob and I were delivering 

Meals on Wheels. When we 

stopped at her house she was 

out in the front yard pulling 

weeds. This was late fall 2019. 

I had no idea she was close to 

99. She had such a twinkle in 

her eyes and smile and such a 

joyful attitude. She expressed a 

very strong faith in the Lord and 

told me what a wonderful life 

He had given her. 

Dorothy has been painting all 

her life and her husband, now deceased, shared her love and framed many of her pictures. He also built 

their house on Oakland Drive. At that time, there was only 2 houses by theirs and one across the street. 

Everything around them was fields and farmlands. They have two daughters, who share their love of art 

and creating beauty. 

On January 13, 2021, when we delivered her Meals on Wheels, she asked that this beautiful painting of 

Christõs birth be donated to the church. I feel honored to be a part of this gift. When you have a chance, 

please take a moment to enjoy this expression of love and thankfulness to Jesus by this delightful 99 

year old. 

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001H5HutI548n-hPoLL8a_isTddVAqAJ9H-jqgbW4_GJg1jUnLQhTQBllhF4Lkp92c0MEyIVIR55-p5_RbVOD0dgmL_c22pLt5GQOx3qAf2SS6Kcp9EQiuzAlSTCpMECj1gM2eZagpj_qexvEKyTDsVLhzMyv4VZO2JVLHGgDxoRRAMi8H-mQQKPGL-aN7FX7sg&c=GrAYaMdGmxopML1qheVPTm-sQ7XXJd2aW
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001H5HutI548n-hPoLL8a_isTddVAqAJ9H-jqgbW4_GJg1jUnLQhTQBllhF4Lkp92c0zf2I2vVNLocli51_Ibfr73F0JsIpSFo9JRVJBxCcYa5adUdZ0oQrdto4c4uKLNLv-xYdtOuEs7xgbwzqLZGc8woxMKg4RJC9QgpMusZ9ouqT1FfwgmLOopr3SGZsM2WzJetpSAhsJZ95168ic8Ptxg==&c=GrAYaMdGm
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001H5HutI548n-hPoLL8a_isTddVAqAJ9H-jqgbW4_GJg1jUnLQhTQBllhF4Lkp92c0kunwtI8BgtYeVkNTNLQpc4iRc4jv5YIh8hPAAf2cqB3vortNUc_AaYxNHhS0H8Ut9RdxjgtnujS4nZlYT65tAA==&c=GrAYaMdGmxopML1qheVPTm-sQ7XXJd2aWBtBr2hk_0us9yFzCwcjLw==&ch=B8-IcsIZDNFR7
mailto:info@godlovesmarriage.org
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Evangelism Notes 

 

MAKING MIGHT Y MESSENGERS FOR CHRIST 

Colonial Acres Outreach Update 

¶ Prayer walks continue on Wednesdayõs at 2:00 pm with the YFC worker, Tyler        

Gjeltema, departing from Pam DeGoffauõs house (on Hamlin Drive). 

¶ The Christmas outreach blessed 18 families with donations from the five coalition 

churches. 

¶ The òto goó Christmas dinner successfully distributed to everyone in the park and 

beyond. During the distribution the three pastors from St. Michael and their families 

sang Christmas carols. 

¶ The renovation of an old double-wide into the Youth for Christ Ministry Center is 

progressing nicely toward an early spring grand opening (see pictures). 

¶ An Easter Egg hunt will likely be organized for April 3. 

¶ Discussion and prayer continues about a food bank, a dinner church, and expanding 

the outreach to include Pavilion Estates (about a mile east of Colonial Acres). 
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MAKING MIGHT Y MESSENGERS FOR CHRIST 

Prayer for Life on January 24 that included our SMLS Kids Singing  
Best guess is that about 300 people showed up to demonstrate and pray for Godõs value on every life!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lots of Outdoor Fun & Fellowship at the PTL Sponsored SNOWFEST 


